
First-Year Council

Meeting #18, May 13, 2011
Minutes
Present:
David Barsky, Melanie Chu, Joanne Pedersen, Pat Morris, Terri Metzger, Angelina Gutierrez, Mae Ann Talicuran, Geoffrey Gilmore, Leo Melena
1) Welcome and Introductions: David Barsky welcomed everyone and he acknowledged that this is the last FYC meeting for the 2010/2011 academic year.
2) Agenda: Approved by general consent with one addition. Pat Morris requested a quick follow up discussion on the MOUs with local school districts (an item that was discussed at Meeting #17, 4/29/11)
3) Minutes: Minutes from Meeting #17, 4/29/11 approved by general consent.
3.5) Report from GISC regarding Memoranda of Understanding with San Marcos, Escondido and Valley Center school districts (David Barsky, Pat Morris): At the most recent GISC meeting it was reported that the current MOUs with our neighboring school districts are being managed by the office of the Vice President of Community Engagement (Dr. Jan Jackson). At this time, FYC need not be concerned with monitoring or overseeing progress related to the MOUs.
4) Report from Enrollment Planning Administrative Advisory Group (EPAAG) on First-year Student enrollments for Fall 2011 (David Barsky). Given that this is the last FYC meeting for this academic year, David spent a few moments reviewing EPAAG’s latest information regarding anticipated first-year student enrollment for Fall 2011. David pointed out that the deadline for “intent to enroll” was May 1st and the information he is presenting today was reported by EPAAG as of May 4th.  David reviewed the five tiers used by CSUSM Admissions to admit students:

a. Local service area = North County San Diego, Southwest Riverside, and small portion of Orange (all students who meet the CSU admissions requirements are admitted)
b. 4-county Region = San Diego, Imperial, Orange, Riverside (this year CSUSM is admitting students from this region only if their high school GPA exceeds 3.25)
c. remaining regions of California (this year CSUSM is admitting students from this region only if their high school GPA exceeds 3.25)
d. Out of state

e. international
The majority of admitted students come from our local service area and the 4-county region. At this time, Admissions has received approximately 1700 “intents to enroll.” Based on the number of admitted students and the number of “intents to enroll” received, EPAAG estimates that our campus will have approximately 1,451 first-time freshman for Fall 2011. David suggested that this estimate may be a bit high considering the national trend for students to formally accept more than one offer (and even attend more than one orientation) prior to making a final decision, and the fact that the CA students admitted last year from outside of the 4-county region were special situations for which the enrollment rate is probably higher than will be the case this year. For comparison purposes, David reported the FTF enrollment for 2010 (1,268), 2009 (mid 1,500), 2010 (mid 1,500), 2007 (approximately 1,450). David pointed out that the number of admitted transfer students is significantly down for Fall 2011, most likely due to the fact that we admitted transfer students for Spring 2011. It is highly unlikely that we will admit freshman for Spring 2012. Geoff and Mae reported that efforts of Proficiency Services to increase the number of incoming first-year students taking the ELM/EPT, prior to Orientation, have been extremely successful. As of May 7, 651 students have taken the ELM/EPT at CSUSM (364 took both the ELM & EPT; 194 ELM; 93). 
5) Report on GISC/FYC priority item 1: Early Start (David Barsky and Geoff Gilmore) David reported that our campus sent back to the Chancellor’s Office our proposals for the 1-unit “Early Start” Mathematics and Literature & Writing courses for students who are not in our area. David is in communication with Martha Stoddard-Holmes about possible minor revisions to the Early Start 1-unit Literature & Writing course. 
David reported that reparations for Summer Academy 2011 are underway. Keith Trujillo has confirmed that the OBRT NIH grant will be able to support a section of MAPS for STEM students (at no cost to the students). David is already contacting graduate students in Mathematics about teaching MAPS. David is in conversation with Extended Learning/Eric Bullard about creating the SA courses at a reasonable/affordable cost. Issues regarding the summer GEL sections for CAMP and EOP are still being worked out. One problem is that all undergraduate summer courses are supposed to be offered through self-support, like last summer, but – unlike last summer – State University Grant (SUG) funds cannot be used by students to pay for these courses. Various possibilities are being explored: offering GEL 101 vs. 120, running courses as single large classes for the programs instead of pairs of moderate classes, charging the CAMP and EOP for the instructional costs generated if the courses were to run on a state-support basis. David is confident that something will be worked out.
6) Report on GISC/FYC priority item 3: Professional Development for Instructors of First-Year Students (Terri Metzger). Catherine reported that the FYC professional development sub-committee is making good progress on planning the Aug. 26 professional development conference/retreat for instructors who teach first-year students. The advertising flyer is being distributed. Proficiency Services (Mae and Angelina) is assisting with the creation an on-line RSVP system. Publishers have been contacted and are agreeing to support the event by covering the cost of food and setting up book/materials displays on the day of the event. Arrangements are being made with various units (e.g. ACE Scholars, CLASS, EOP, CAMP, SSS, DSS, Veterans Affairs) who will offer afternoon workshops on serving at-risk students. Joanne reported that Department Chairs and the Faculty Center have been very supportive and agreeable to endorsing the event. The general perception is that this event is filling an important need for faculty, lecturers, GAs/TAs to network with their colleagues who are also teaching our first-year students. Pat Morris in IPA will be supporting the event by providing an updated handout on the demographics/characteristics of our first-year students, and she will be assisting with the creation and delivery of a post-conference survey (similar to last year’s survey). Last year’s survey was extremely helpful for assessing participant satisfaction with the event, as well as providing ideas for this year’s event.
7) Report on GISC/FYC priority item 2: Learning Communities (Joanne Pedersen).  Joanne reported that planning for Fall 2011 learning communities is proceeding.  The SME, FYBLC, GLC and Athlete learning communities will be offered this Fall. In addition, FYP put together a development team (Andres Favela, Joanne Pedersen, Cecilia Blanks, Chrystal Hady, Pam Wells, Terri Metzger) who submitted an IRA proposal to fund a new Fall 2011 learning community for Undeclared students (i.e. ULC). Although not fully funded, the proposal was accepted and the development team is proceeding with planning for the new ULC. The ULC will pair/link GEL 101 with GEO 102 and will focus on meeting the needs of first-year students who are undeclared/undecided about their academic major. A highlight of the ULC will be a Career Center Majors Fair where the campus community will be able to access information about the various CSUSM undergraduate academic departments and their respective majors/minors. Students in the ULC will assist Career Center staff with the creation and delivery of the Majors Fair. Specifically, the IRA proposal was requesting $1500 to support the Majors Fair. The IRA committee agreed to provide $500. Student Affairs and FYP will be sharing the cost of providing additional funds to make the Majors Fair possible. The GEO program is enthusiastic about their participation in the ULC and we have plans to block out two sections of GEL and two sections of GEO to create two ULC cohorts. Recruiting for the ULC will take place during summer Orientations.
8) Report on Action Item ix: Implement and assess Supplemental Instruction programs in math and science (Geoff Gilmore). Geoff reported that Proficiency Services has received IRA support to fund Fall 2011 Supplemental Instruction (SI) for certain upper-division Kinesiology courses that the Math Lab is not prepared to support. Proficiency Services will continue with coordinating SI for Math 30 and will continue its collaboration with OBRT, the Biology Dept and the Chemistry Dept. to deliver SI for key lower-division Biology and Chemistry courses. Pat Morris inquired about the possibility of SI for certain Accounting courses. Geoff indicated that there is indeed interest in exploring SI for Accounting and perhaps other lower-division pre-business core courses. Pat Morris mentioned that the improved ability of PS to generate DFW rate reports could be very useful for indentifying courses that would be good candidates for SI; this data exists but is currently being reviewed to determine how to use it appropriately (for example, not identifying individual instructors). There also needs to be consideration of not just the DFW rates, but also the numbers of students; working on a large class with a moderately high DFW could be more important that working on a small class with a very high DFW rates. Regarding assessment of the effectiveness of SI, Geoff stated that there now is two years of data on the existing SI programs that shows that they are being effective, but that the picture should be rounded out once the current semester is over and another year’s worth of data can be examined. Geoff will bring the FYC an update in the Fall.
9) Report on Action Item x: Develop clear articulation and distribution of General Education Learning Outcomes (David Barsky).  David directed the FYC to the General Education Program website. http://www.csusm.edu/ge/  and reviewed “LEAP goals for General Education” that should guide our campus’s development of GELOs. David pointed out that since 1995 (when we began admitting first-year students), our campus has engaged in sporadic efforts to create and assess learning outcomes for our lower-division general education courses. In 1998, when David was GEC Chair, there was an assessment of lower-division GE, however, that was the last time that lower-division was looked at in any sort of comprehensive way. The GEC is currently undertaking a renewed effort to assess our GE Program, and create GELOs that bring our GE program in line with LEAP goals. David pointed out that this is in line with the FoE recommendation that our campus needs to clarify for students the learning outcomes for key first-year courses. Sharon Hamill (GE Assessment Coordinator) has informed David that GELOs have been created (completed) for areas A1 (Oral Communication, A2 (Written Communication), A3 (Critical Thinking) and B4 (Quantitative Reasoning). GELOs for the remaining lower-division GE areas (C1, C2, C3/LOTER, Dh, Dc/Dg, D, D7 & E) are in progress. In addition to being able to give students a sense of the learning goals for GE courses, GELOs are vital for the process of certifying new GE courses, assessing GE courses, and instructor training. Sharon also reported the she and the GEC are in the process of creating a handbook on GE and GELOs. It is unclear as to when it will be ready for distribution.
10) Community Read Update: The Immortal Life of Henrietta Lacks (Melanie Chu).  Melanie reported that she is working with Dean Barbara Preece on coordinating our campus’s participation in the San Diego County Community Read. The book chosen for this year is “The Immortal Live of Henrietta Lacks” by Rebecca Skloot. Melanie gave a brief description of this non-fiction account of the creation of HeLa cells. The Fleet Science Center has plans to host a talk/presentation by Rebecca Skloot and there are many other events/presentations that are being planned across the county. In addition to our campus, SDSU, USD, UCSD and some local community colleges will be planning on-campus activities/events related to various aspects of the themes related to the book (e.g. biomedical ethics, race/class/gender issues related to health care, dealing with terminal illness). Melanie is in the process of contacting individuals and departments regarding their interest in incorporating the Common Read in their Fall and Spring activities/courses. To encourage faculty and students to use the book in their courses, Melanie will be exploring the development of a comprehensive website (from the CSUSM Library website) containing information/links related to the book along with a calendar of campus/county-wide events. Melanie mentioned that the nursing programs at Gossmont Community College and CSUSM will be collaborating to incorporate the book into their Fall/Spring curriculum. Our campus will also be hosting panel discussions on films (e.g., Miss Evers Boys) related to the themes presented by the book. Student Life and Leadership will be promoting involvement in community events related to themes in the book, e.g. Relay for Life. David pointed out that there is interest by the GEL, GEO and GEW programs to promote the use of the book within those programs. Joanne reported that discussions are already taking place within various areas of GEL (e.g., SME) that will be using the book. 
11) Annual report of Accomplishments, 2010-2011 (David Barsky):  David presented to FYC a draft of the “First-Year Council Annual Report of Accomplishment 2010-2011” and he asked for feedback/suggestions. A number of comments were received ranging from identification of typos to places where further detail would be helpful. David hopes to finalize this report in the near future, and at the request of the Provost has promised to share the report (in either final or draft form) with the Graduate Initiative Steering Committee. David encouraged FYC members to send him additional thoughts on items that might be included in the report.
12) Meetings for next Academic Year: David confirmed that the Friday 10am to 12pm timeslot (on Friday’s that don’t conflict with EPAGG) seems to be a good time for next year. David will confirm EPAAG dates with Darren Bush and then begin setting dates for Fall 2011 FYC meetings.
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